
 

 

NEW ROMNEY TOWN COUNCIL 

CAPITAL PROJECTS REPORT – FULL COUNCIL MEETING 14TH JUNE 2023 

 

CAPITAL PROJECTS REPORT 

 

(i) Community Hall, Sports Pavilion and Nursery Project – Project 
Timeline and Update Report 

 
For the benefit of the newly-elected Council, the following project timeline is 

re-issued to provide a basic background to where the Community Hall, Sports 

Pavilion and Nursery Project is at currently: 

At its Full Council meeting on Wednesday 11th January 2023, following significant 

work towards the development of a Community Hall, Sports Pavilion and Nursery 

Project re-design that could be delivered within a set budget, New Romney Town 

Council decided to proceed with this traditional-build project based on the current 

outline design as presented to the Council. This decision, which was due very much 

to the re-designed project now being deemed to be achievable within budget, was 

also possible due to the fact that, some 10 months after submitting its application for 

borrowing approval to part-fund this project, the Town Council had finally received 

consent to borrow the required £1 million and project funding had, therefore, been 

secured. 

 

It was of note that, had the Council decided to proceed with the project in its original 

form in January 2022 and signed a construction contract at that time, it would still not 

have had the funds in place with which to pay for the contract a whole year later.  

Only now can the Council proceed to contract with surety of available funding – thus, 

at that time, the Council had made absolutely the right decision not to sign any 

contract and, instead, to review the project’s finances and move forward in the 

direction of a budget-led project, despite the fact that this would require a project re-

design. Nevertheless, the Council noted that, having now reached a point whereby 

the project can be progressed within the available budget, expediency moving 

forward would remain important in the delivery of this project, particularly due to past 

delays – in the main as a result of the extensive time taken for the project to go 

through the District Council planning and legal processes prior to finally acquiring 

formal planning consent along with the associated s106 Agreement.  

 

In order to avoid further delay, having ascertained that the project could now be 

achieved within budget, it was formally agreed by resolution of the Council that the 

appointed architect be instructed to develop a full planning pack relating to the new 

project design and submit the new planning application on behalf of the Town 

Council following a pre-submission meeting with the District Council’s Chief Planning 



Officer to minimize any risk of further planning delays. It was also formally agreed by 

resolution of the Council that the appointed Project Management Team be instructed 

to develop a revised project tendering pack in tandem with the planning submission 

and to advertise the revised contract opportunity via the Government Contract Finder 

website so that a potential D&B (Design and Build) contract can be considered as 

soon as a new planning consent is acquired. 

 

It was noted, at the afore-mentioned meeting, that the Town Council could consider 

going down the route of installing modular buildings, as suggested by Councillor 

Wimble, and that such buildings could be equally as attractive as a traditional build. 

However, it was the view of the Council by a very strong majority – as demonstrated 

by voting at the meeting - that, as a traditional build was now deemed to be 

achievable within budget, it was preferable to go forward with a traditional build 

project. Thus, the architect and project management team were instructed to take 

the project forward in its current form. 

 

The Council is now looking forward to taking this project back through the planning 

process and hopes that, with the assistance of the District Council Planning 

Department, this can be dealt with much more expediently this time so that the 

project can go back out to tender as soon as possible with a view to awarding a 

contract and commencing construction on this long-awaited project, which, due to a 

number of unforeseen circumstances alluded to above, has now been in 

development for some 7 years - since the 2016-17 civic year, as can be seen below: 

 

2016 

Project Management Team appointed after time spent engaging firstly in initial 

public consultation regarding potential uses of a capital receipt from sale of old 

allotment land which had concluded in 2013 and subsequent drafting and approval of 

a Capital Spending Plan which identified this project therein together with an initial 

funding allocation - and then a period of stakeholder engagement and further public 

consultation to establish a basic idea of what this project should provide. 

 

2017 

1) Architect appointed to develop the project design for planning submission. 

2) Disposal of remaining ex-allotment land approved, having first sought 

Government approval for disposal, to part-fund the project. 

 

2018 

Submission of an application for £1 million Public Works Loan approved (to be 

submitted following granting of planning consent) following conclusion of public 

consultation delivered by Royal Mail to every address in New Romney.  

 

2019 

Project Planning Application submitted to Folkestone & Hythe District Council. 

 

2020 

FHDC Planning Committee approved the project planning application subject to 

associated s106 Agreement some 13 months after submission to the Planning 

Authority. 

 



2021 

Tendering Process undertaken, advertising the contract opportunity through the 

Government portal. 

 

2022 

1) Original Project Format halted as significantly over budget and no prospect of 

bringing the design into budget. Project re-set as a Budget-led project and re-design 

commenced. 

2) Formal Decision Notice received (some 21 months after planning consent was 

approved by the District Council Planning Committee) confirming planning consent 

for this project following protracted negotiations to finalise terms of s106 Agreement. 

3) Application for Public Works Loan formally submitted – further delays then 

encountered with a protracted 10 month process leading to approval. 

 

2023 

1) Consent to borrow formally acquired, securing availability of £1 million Public 

Works Loan to part-fund the project. 

2) Submission of New Planning Application approved by Town Council in respect 

of re-designed project. 

3) Publication of new Contract Opportunity approved by Town Council with 

tendering pack to be developed in parallel to planning submission in order that on 

acquisition of planning consent, a contract can be awarded for the project in its 

current format. 
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Summary and Recommendation 

 

The Council previously approved, by resolution, the submission of a revised planning 

submission, based on an outline revised project design which, it was accepted, 

would be further developed prior to submission. The Council authorised the Project 

Management Team and Architect to submit the revised planning submission as and 

when it was deemed to be at the relevant stage to do so on that basis. Minute 

Reference 421(i) (d) refers: 

 
(d)  
PROPOSED BY: Councillor Metcalfe 
SECONDED BY: Councillor Coe  

 
RESOLVED – that the Council formally agrees that the current 
design drawings in respect of New Build Option 3 (split buildings), 
as presented, will be the basis of a planning submission and 
acknowledges that whilst these drawings will be refined in the 
coming weeks, they set the parameters of the project design 
direction. 
 

 

There have subsequently been a number of further design meetings with the key 

stakeholders to ensure that the revised design being submitted would meet their 

needs as well as the needs of the wider community, since they had continued to 

express some concerns that some of their needs had not been met within the  



 

original design and to a lesser extent, the revised design. This series of discussions 

has resulted in receipt of a communication form the sports club to advise that it fully 

supports the revised project design; the key concern having previously been the 

need to retain as much of the sports field as possible, noting that the original design 

did encroach fairly significantly (7 to 8 metres) onto the grassed playing area and the 

revised design in its original position did not improve that situation. The developed 

design has flipped the positioning of the approved two separate new-build facilities 

so that the nursery building can be positioned tight into the corner adjacent the East 

Sewer and the whole footprint can be moved towards the highway, thereby, retaining 

as much sports playing field area as possible. 

 

The approved revised design has now been developed in readiness to submit the 

revised planning submission and the submission of the application pack will be 

actioned as soon as an awaited report from the Planning Consultant (Highways 

Consultant) has been received and reviewed. It is anticipated that this will be 

received imminently and then, following any recommended adjustments to the site 

design, the planning application will be submitted, together with a draft s106 

Agreement that has been prepared to link the revised application to the original 

application and its accompanying s106 Agreement, thereby allowing the ring-fenced 

s106 funds to be released for this project, in accordance with the original application 

and s106 Agreement. It was originally hoped that the application could be submitted 

ahead of the recent elections but due to the need to use a Planning Consultant 

(Highways Consultant) to seek reassurance that the parking and highways aspect of 

the project would not raise any significant planning issues, it was deemed prudent to 

first seek the required input. It is still anticipated that the planning application will be 

submitted this month. 

 

At a meeting of the Project Steering Group on 7th June 2023, following review of the 

Synergy update report and accompanying updated project cost estimate, it was 

noted that the current cost estimate has risen above the project budget – but that 

there was still contingency in place which could offset this. However, it was also 

recognised that it was imperative to go out to tender at the earliest opportunity to test 

the market. It was also recognised that it would be imperative to minimise potential 

further delays wherever possible. With this in mind, it was the consensus of the 

Project Steering Group that the tendering process should not be delayed but should 

be undertaken in parallel with the planning submission process. 

 

The previous Council resolution provided that a tendering pack shall be prepared in 

conjunction with making a planning submission and that the tendering process 

should commence following the initial 6 week planning consultation period – when it 

would be clearer as to whether there was likely to be any significant planning risk as 

a result of the outcomes of consultation. Minute Reference 421(i) (e)  and Minute 

Reference 421 (i) (f) refer: 

 
(e)  
PROPOSED BY: Councillor Rivers 
SECONDED BY: Councillor Tillson  

 
 



 
RESOLVED – that the Clerk be hereby authorised to instruct the 
Town Council’s appointed architect, via Synergy, to now work up 
a full planning pack for submission and, following a joint pre-
submission meeting of the PSG (Project Steering Group), 
Architect and Planning Officer, to submit the completed Planning 
Application to the Planning Authority on behalf of the Town 
Council -to include a draft deed (s106 Agreement) linking the new 
planning application to the original s106 Agreement which 
provides that 90% of the sum of £872,308.00 shall be released to 
New Romney Town Council on providing evidence e of a signed 
construction contract, with the final 10% being released to the 
Town Council on practical completion; the afore-mentioned draft 
Deed to be prepared by the Council’s solicitor. Planning 
submission fees  to be funded from the Admin & Miscellaneous 
Budget for 2022-23 and legal fees to be funded from the Legal & 
Professional Fees Budget for 2022-23. 
 
(f)  
PROPOSED BY: Councillor Coe  
SECONDED BY: Councillor Metcalfe  

 
RESOLVED – that the Clerk be hereby authorised to instruct 
Synergy to work in parallel on preparation of a revised tendering 
pack following the initial 6 week public planning consultation 
period so that  the tendering pack can then be formally approved 
and Synergy authorised to go back out to tender on receipt of 
formal notification of planning consent. 

 

However, it is the view of both Synergy and the Project Steering Group that it should 

now be put to Full Council that, in addition to the preparation of the tendering pack in 

conjunction with submitting the planning application (which has already been 

authorised), authority should be granted to progress the tendering process– which, in 

itself, will take approximately 12 weeks to conclude -  and that this should be dealt 

with without waiting for conclusion of the 6 week planning consultation period. In this 

way, the tendering process will no longer be a ‘critical path activity’ (one that may 

add risk to the project eg due to creating additional delay further down the line). 

 

It was the view of the Project Steering Group that there was no benefit in delaying 

the tendering process but that, in fact, it was important to progress the process with 

some urgency in order that the Council can be assured about the financial viability of 

the project; only following the tendering process can the Council make an informed 

decision as to whether it will be possible to enter into a Design and Build contract. 

 

Recommendation: 

 

• To authorise the Synergy Project Management Team to commence work 

to progress the tendering process for the community hall, sports 

pavilion and nursery project in parallel with submission of the revised 

community hall, sports pavilion and nursery project planning 

application and without awaiting conclusion of the initial 6 week 

planning consultation period, including but not limited to: preparation of  

 



 

the tendering pack (previously authorised by resolution of the Council 

to be undertaken in parallel with the planning process), advertising the 

contract opportunity on the government portal and reviewing incoming 

tenders for shortlist, organising and engaging in the final interview 

process and preparing an output report and recommendations which 

will be presented to Full Council for consideration. 

 

 

(ii) PROGRESS REVIEW – TEN KEY QUESTIONS: Submitted by Councillor 

Wimble 

(Responses provided in blue text) 

  

Since no update was provided by the then Mayor at the Annual Statutory Meeting, it 

is important that all councillors are made aware of the current position. Such a briefing 

will be particularly valuable for new councillors. I request answers to the following 

questions: 

 

As the Annual Town Meeting took place during the pre-election period of Purdah, no 

reports were presented that might name individual Members or have potential to 

provide a platform on which to campaign for election or otherwise affect the outcome 

of the forthcoming election. 

 

The Annual Town Report, which included an update in respect of the Community Hall, 

Sports Pavilion and Nursery Project, was, however, published on the Town Council 

website promptly following the election and subsequent Annual Council meeting. 

 

All project updates, including financial updates, have regularly been issued within the 

monthly Full Council Agenda packs (which are published online) and have, in addition,  

been posted separately on the Town Council website (where Members and public can 

find the specific project page) and remain in the public domain for perusal at any time 

by Council Members and members of the public alike. 

  
1. What is the total sum paid to Guy Hollaway Associates since he was first engaged by 

the council? Which fund was drawn on to make these payments? How large is the 
estimated additional payment in the period to the completion of the project? 
 
Up to 31st March 2023, £150,196.01 has been incurred in architectural fees; paid from 
the Community Hall, Sports Pavilion and Nursery Project Reserve Fund. The source 
of expenditure funding has been listed on every financial report which has been 
issued to all Councillors within the monthly Full Council meeting agendas and as 
published on the Town Council website. See latest detailed project cost estimate, 
including projected project costs attached to this agenda for anticipated future 
expenditure. 

  
2. When was the PWLB loan drawn down and what interest rate is applicable? Is this 

interest rate guaranteed over the whole period of the loan repayment? How much in 
interest has already been paid? 
 
The Council has received consent to borrow; the application to draw down a loan has 
not yet been submitted by the Clerk (under authority delegated by previous resolution  



 
of the Council) as the Council has not, as yet, been in a position to move forward with 
re-tendering (albeit that this process is intended to be taken forward imminently in 
parallel with planning submission). The interest rate is set at the time of application 
to borrow in accordance with the consent and is currently 5.52 per cent. The interest 
is fixed for the duration of the loan. NO interest has been paid to date as a loan has 
not been drawn down. However, the Council will be required to submit the application 
to borrow the funds for which it has consent by the end of the current year. 

  
3. What is the total sum to date paid to project consultants? What specific benefits have 

the council received for their various services? 
 

  See attached schedule of expenditure. Expenditure has been identified on every financial     

report which has been issued to all Councillors within the monthly Full Council meeting 

agendas and as published on the Town Council website.  

The Council has benefitted from a wide range of relevant Industry advice and services from 

highly qualified consultants, including provision of: land, structural, ecological, highways, 

mechanical and engineering  surveys and highly detailed output reports – all required to have 

been provided for planning submission and to ensure the integrity and viability of the project, 

as well as planning consultant services to review the planning submission(s) and minimise 

planning risk, project management services to guide the Council through the process of 

undertaking a large-scale construction project, Quantity Surveyor/Cost Engineer services to 

provide project cost estimates and highlight cost changes including reasons (some 13 detailed 

cost estimates have been provided to date – eight relating to the original project design and a 

further five relating to the current budget-led project), architectural services required to work 

up original outline design(s) as well as detailed design pack(s) for planning submission, 

including a significant number of meetings with the Project Steering Group and /or 

stakeholders as well as numerous site visits,  and legal services required to negotiate a very 

protracted and complicated land sale agreement and subsequent very protracted negotiations 

to agree a complicated s106 Agreement involving three parties – without which this project 

could not have been taken forward. 

  
4. Has a new planning application been put forward, as promised, given that the revised 

plan constitutes a new development on a new placement on the site? What are the 
financial implications of the fact that the new plan will take at least 12 months before it 
goes committee, with no builder prepared to tender without planning permission? 
 
Having taken the time to further discuss matters raised by the New Romney Football 
Club there has been a delay in completing the planning submission pack. However, 
it was important that the Football Club, as one of the key project stakeholders, felt 
that their needs had not been overlooked in any way. Subsequent to those additional 
meetings an email was received from the Football Club confirming that in light of the 
re-design, the Council has its full support for the project in its revised format. It is now 
envisaged that the revised planning application will be submitted this month (see 
Update Report provided by Synergy). 
 
It should be noted that, at a meeting which took place with the Chief Planning Officer 
regarding the revised direction of the project, it was indicated that as there was now 
a precedent set for supporting this project (by way of the original planning consent 
and associated s106 Agreement), there should not be any major concern about a 
revised application. It was indicated that the main point to be aware of would be that 
the revised plan should provide the same level of community benefit in order that the 
original s106 Agreement could be linked to the revised application by way of a simple 
new s106 Agreement that refers to the original Agreement, thereby releasing the s106 
funding that has been ring-fenced for this project.  
 



 
In order to avoid further protracted legal to-ing and fro-ing following acquisition of 
planning consent,  a draft s106 Agreement has been prepared by the Town Council’s 
solicitor for submission with the planning application so that the District Council Legal 
Team can simply review it and make any minor amendments that it is felt might be 
required to tie the two applications together in respect of releasing the s106 funding.  
 
It was also indicated, at that meeting, that the Town Council should not be afraid to 
present a revised planning application that has an entirely new footprint as that is of 
no consequence; the key concern will be that the revised application provides at least 
the same level of community benefit and the proposed development site will still look 
interesting. In fact, with the provision now including two new-builds, the community 
benefit has been increased in comparison with the original scheme. And the revised 
design with two separate buildings set out at angles to each other with a play space 
between has resulted in an interesting development and site layout 
 
Whilst there is potential for the planning process to take some time, it has not been 
stated by the Chief Planning Officer that it will take 12 months. 
 
Of course, any delay risks further increasing costs and this point has been regularly 
highlighted by the Project Management Team. Currently, inflationary increases have 
been built into the cost plan as far as the second half of 2024, however, the Council 
must continue to make every effort to progress to the point of tendering, hence, it has 
already authorised the preparation of the tendering pack in tandem with the planning 
submission and a recommendation is now being put to Council to authorise 
progression of the full tendering process in parallel with submitting the revised 
planning application. 

  
5. The former mayor stated that there is a total of £3.3 million in the kitty. Does this 

represent the capital project fund? Does this sum include interest payments made 
before the start of construction? How much is scheduled to come from the council’s 
general fund? How much to date has been taken from reserves? Is it anticipated that 
further sums would need to be taken from reserves in the future? 
 
See the monthly financial statement attached hereto. 
 
All details regarding the expenditure incurred to date and sources of project funding 
have been regularly identified on every financial report which has been issued to all 
Councillors within the monthly Full Council meeting agendas and as published on the 
Town Council website. 
 
NO expenditure is scheduled to be funded from General Reserves currently and it is 
not currently anticipated that any funds will be taken from General Reserves as the 
project budget has been set based only on funds accrued for the project by budget 
allocations (NOT reserve fund withdrawals), land sale capital receipts, grants and 
donations, s106 funding and a PWLB loan. 
 
NO interest has been incurred as yet, as the application to draw down on the loan for 
which consent has been granted has not, as yet, been submitted. 

 
6. What is the current total of individual and corporate donations to the project? How can 

this parlous situation be reversed? 

See the monthly financial statement attached hereto. 
 
 
 



 
All details regarding grants/donations received have been identified on every financial 
report which has been issued to all Councillors within the monthly Full Council 
meeting agendas and as published on the Town Council website. 
 
The fact that very little has been achieved in terms of acquiring grant funding is not a 
‘parlous’ situation. 
Definition of parlous: full of uncertainty; precarious (eg the parlous state of the 
economy). 
The small amount of grants/donations received has been taken into account when 
setting the budget for the revised project scheme, therefore, it does not put the 
scheme in any danger financially as the budget does not anticipate any additional 
receipt of grants/donations. That said, Councillors have been previously asked to 
highlight any potential grant funding pots that the Council may be able to access for 
this project but, sadly, no information has been forthcoming. Whilst there has been a 
significant reduction in available funding sources post-covid, if any information 
regarding a funding source for which this project would meet the funding criteria and 
for which a Local Authority was eligible to apply, was to be brought to the attention of 
the Council, it would, of course, be beneficial to the project to investigate with a view 
to securing some additional funding. 

 
6. What are the financial implications of further delays in starting the project, given that 

the cost of government build projects is currently going up by a minimum of 25% per 
year with most civic builds going up by 35%? 
 
Of course, any delay risks further increasing build costs and this point has been 
regularly highlighted by the Project Management Team. Currently, inflationary 
increases have been built into the cost plan, however, the Council must continue to 
make every effort to progress to the point of tendering, hence, it has already 
authorised the preparation of the tendering pack in tandem with the planning 
submission and a recommendation is now being put to Council to authorise 
progression of the full tendering process in parallel with submitting the revised 
planning application. 
 
In addition, further significant delays in submitting the application to draw down the 
PWLB loan may result in further loan interest rate increase. 
 
Query 25% to 35% cost increases ‘per annum’. 
 
The current rate of inflation and projected rate of inflation has been taken into account 
within the latest project cost estimate up to mid 2024 (see cost estimate attached 
hereto)  
 

7. The former mayor has boasted that the precept was cut by £3.30. Given that 
the costs of delivering the town’s services (unless there are plans to slim them down) 
will be going up broadly by the rate of inflation. How then are the council’s additional 
expenditures year on year being financed at a time when the precept is being 
reduced? 
 
The former Mayor stated that the average Band D Council Tax bill had been reduced 
by £3.30 this year. The Precept requirement has NOT been reduced; in fact, it was 
increased. Due to the adjustment made as a result of the District Council’s Tax Base 
Calculation, which is based on the number of properties within the parish (and this 
number has, of course, increased with completion of recent developments), the 
Precept required by the Town Council resulted in a decrease on the Town Council 
element of the average Band D Council Tax bill. The Council has, as always,  
 



 
budgeted very prudently, whilst ensuring that its precept requirement is adequate to 
continue to provide  the range of services that it already provides and to continue to 
improve and enhance the local environment for the benefit of local residents. 

  
8. As a result of the litany of false starts, I am far from convinced that a project first 

started in 2008 will ever be delivered within the means available to thew 
council. Should residents be impressed that over this period the council has spent 
thousands of pounds on the project and has nothing to show for it? 
 
The Project first started, in earnest, in 2016; ie 7 years ago (see timeline above and 
expenditure schedule – both of which clearly identify 2016 as the year in which this 
project was commenced), with the appointment of a Project Management Team (See 
Project Timeline above) following preliminary consultations to explore what local 
residents would like to use funds for from a capital receipt and subsequent 
development of a Capital Spending Plan. 
 
The Council cannot undertake a large-scale construction project without first 
spending funds to develop a design, prepare a planning submission and prepare and 
undertake a tendering process – all of which requires a range of qualified 
professionals to be appointed. 
 
The Council has remained committed to delivering this project despite some major 
unforeseen delays which were the result of matters outside of the control of the Town 
Council; thus, it took the brave decision – by a significant majority in a democratic 
vote - to re-group and re-set when the original scheme became financially unviable 
even though this resulted in further delay following delays that had already been 
caused by the covid pandemic and the ensuing protracted planning and legal 
processes. If it becomes apparent that the Council might find itself back in a similar 
position following the imminent process of re-tendering, then it may have to take 
another brave decision; thus, it is important to progress the preparation of the 
tendering pack in tandem with submitting the revised planning application, which 
should now be progressed this month (see update report from Synergy) and go 
straight out to tender to test the market. 

 
9. The Local Government Finance Act 2003 states that a council must show a balanced 

and robust budget with adequate reserves. The cut in the precept in a period of high 
inflation suggests that the council has not followed ‘proper practice’. May I therefore 
be reassured that the council is able to cope with the continuing financial constraints 
and that its income and its reserves are both sufficient to enable the council to meet 
its objectives? 

 

 See point 7 above: the Council has NOT reduced its Precept. In fact, the Council 

absolutely DOES follow proper and, indeed, GOOD practice and undertakes a very 

robust annual budgeting process, which is scrutinised by and commented favourably 

upon by the appointed Internal Auditor. The Town Clerk and RFO ALWAYS advise the 

Council that it must retain at least funding sufficient to run the Council for a minimum 

of 6 months (until the next precept payment is due to be received) within its General 

Reserves in case of financial emergency, in line with ‘Good Practice’. Likewise, the 

Clerk and RFO always advise the Council against trying to cut back its precept 

requirement too much, if at all, due to the risk, in the future, of referendum principles 

being applied at parish level, which could result in the Council being unable to raise 

its precept back up to a required level if it finds itself in a position whereby it can no 

longer maintain its level of service provision. 

 



 

KALC advice on good practice is, in fact, to be unafraid to raise the precept year on 

year to maintain funding at a sufficient level to continue its high level of service 

provision, advising the residents of any increase and providing reasoning. This is 

exactly the course of action that the Town Council has taken to date whilst balancing 

the need for any increase in precept with the need to assist local residents, particularly 

during the current cost of living crisis. Thus, whilst the Council was pleased to convey 

the fact that the Town Council element of the average Band D Council Tax was actually 

being reduced, this was the result of very prudent budgeting which allowed the Council 

to raise its precept to a level that was appropriate to maintain its current level of service 

provision, whilst also mitigating the risk of increasing council tax bills. 

Councillor David Wimble 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Schedule Of Project Expenditure 
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Town Clerk   

09/01/23 

 

 


